
Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 23rd March 2009 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present:
Cllrs Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), R Abbiss, M Shineton, I Swain, D Walsh, P Martin, J Griffiths,
R Griffiths, D Newsham and J Davies.

Clerk: Mrs F Morris

Parishioners: 0

0.
Public participation:

No parishioners present.

1.
Apologies for absence:
None.

2.
Declaration of interests: 
Cllr Martin declared a personal interest in item 11 (County Cllr) and item 6 (member of ROW committee).

Cllr Hamilton-Russell declared a personal interest in item 7b (Parish Watch co-ordinator).

Cllr Swain declared a personal interest in item 6 (FP6 proposed diversion, Chorley) as he is affected by the proposed alternative route.

Cllrs Shineton, Abbiss and Newsham all declared prejudicial interests in item 8 finance request for Severn Hospice.

3.
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 23rd February 2009:

Cllr Martin pointed out that he had emailed the Clerk apologies for the last meeting on the day of the meeting but Clerk pointed out that she did not receive this email until the Thursday.  Cllr Martin provided copies of the email received on his own computer 1 minute later.  It was RESOLVED to accept Cllr Martin’s apologies and these were recorded.  

Cllr Abbiss commented that a lesson should be learnt from this and if apologies are being given on the day then it is best to ring and speak to Clerk or leave a message and not rely on email.

The date of the County Council elections is 4th June not 2nd – RESOLVED to amend this date.
 It was RESOLVED to sign the minutes with these alterations.

4.
Matters arising from minutes:

a) Clerk’s progress report – copy attached. 
Walton Bank hedge is now considered to be a health and safety issue and as the landowner has not replied to the letter sent or cut the hedge then clerk was asked to write to SCC to seek their support and C. Cllr Martin was also asked to follow this up.

Brooksmeeting bridge: This was opened up on Saturday morning which was far sooner than the PC thought. It was agreed to write to SCC and thank them for the speed in which the job has been done. The pothole near the bridge had not been filled in but it was felt that this should be sent in a separate letter and not in the letter of thanks.  Cllr Martin was not happy that further maintenance on the bridge had not been carried out at the same time.

Caravan park: as per enclosed report.

Speed limits: Clerk and Cllrs had walked the proposed speed limit roads and it was thought that the requests made by the PC to extend the speed limits further would be very unlikely other than the Harcourt road which the PC requested to be extended beyond the entrance into the Burnt Pitt Farm.  Further information is awaited from SCC.  It was suggested that an item regarding this should be put in the newsletter and the maps put on display at the Annual Parish meeting.

Venue for Annual Parish Meeting: Clerk confirmed that the village hall was now available and that she had spoke to Matt Home at Willowdene Farm who would be happy to hold the meeting there and would give a presentation on the work of the unit either there or in the village hall.  Matt was concerned about taking revenue from the village hall.
After further discussions it was RESOLVED by a vote of all Councillors in favour of holding the meeting at Willowdene Farm that the Clerk ask Matt Home what facilities they have i.e. tables/chairs/tea and coffee facilities/cost of room and parking.  
Clerk pointed out that this needed sorting out very quickly as the newsletter needs to be delivered to every household.

Clerk’s pay award: The figures have finally been agreed for the year ending 31st March 2009 so the difference in the salary has been calculated and included in this month’s salary – to be dealt with under finance.

Conservatory – 19 Glebe Drive, Stottesdon:

Clerk had been in touch with BDC for an update for the meeting tonight and it had been confirmed that following several site visits it has once again been suggested to the Agent that it might be the right thing to do to submit a planning application to ‘retain’ the conservatory. The Agent had agreed to speak to the owners regarding this.
The conservatory is within ‘permitted development’ but as this is in a conservation area plans should have been submitted but the original letter from BDC still stands stating that permission was not require, although it is incorrect.

It is also understood that it is evident that there were some ‘larger’ trees that should have had permission for removal but BDC will not be taking any action regarding this matter.

b) Debris in river: 

Clerk had emailed out to all Councillors regarding this matter.  It has once again been confirmed that wherever the debris accumulates in the river it is the landowners (either side of the river) responsibility to remove this debris and if this is not carried out the Local Authority has the power to enforce the removal of such debris or remove it and recharge the landowner.
After much discussion regarding this problem Clerk will insert an item in the newsletter regarding this and as there are other problems regarding flooding and bridge damage this will also be looked into. Clerk will notify SCC that Mr Brown at Prescott Mill could possibly help with information regarding drains.
5.
Planning applications:

a) Removal of agricultural occupancy condition on planning permission ref: 69/1250 – The Firs, Chorley Lane, Billingsley. App. No: FUL/09/0106.
After much discussion regarding this application it was resolved to refuse support of this application for the following reasons:

· Rent unreasonably high during the marketed period for a property of this nature. Agricultural wage is not adequate to meet the rent the property is marketed at.

· External appearance of property and garden suggested that the applicant was not serious in seeking to comply with the aims of marketing the property to let.

· Current evidence that there is a need for this type of property for agricultural workers to live in this location – temporary permission to retain caravan renewed in May 2008.

· Dangerous precedent will be set if permission is granted as there are other similar properties in the parish with this condition attached. 

· Valid offers have been made to buy or rent this property which has been refused by the applicant.

b) Any others received after issue of the agenda:

None.

c) Permissions/refusals:

Erection of a detached car port and store at Peggs Barn, Lower Chorley.  App. No: 08/0874 – refused due to the proposed development by reason of the siting and size would be detrimental to the visual amenity and rural character of the area contrary to Policies S5, D1, RD2 and B5 of the District Local Plan and Local Planning Guidance Note 4.
Appeal granted for the change of Use of agricultural land to garden land at Bakehouse Lane, Chorley (08/0309).

6.
Correspondence:
For reply:
C.Cllr Martin declared a personal interest as a member of the ROW committee.

Cllr Swain declared a personal interest as he is affected by the proposed alternative route.

Inspectorates Report re: FP6 diversion Lower Chorley Farm – this had not been confirmed.  Letter received from Mr Jones requesting support for his application to amend the route as previously supported by the Parish Council.  SCC will be paying all costs involved until this matter is concluded. It was resolved to support Mr Jones request for the modified route to exit his land further up Bakehouse Lane.
Samaritans AGM invitation – no interest.

SALC training events: Clerk had given details of all training events planned so far to each Councillor and asked that anyone interested in any of the training events to let clerk know a.s.a.p.

Clerk had also compiled a ‘Training statement of intent’ for 2009-2012 which she requested that the PC adopt.  After discussions it was resolved to accept this with one alteration – the date should be changed to 2008-2012.  All agreed.  Chairman asked all Councillors to notify clerk of the training events that they had attended in order to included this is in the document.

Interest was also expressed in holding other training events locally and Highley, Kinlet, Neen Savage and Farlow and Oreton have also expressed an interest in joining with us.  Clerk was asked to write to these Parish Councils asking what subjects they would like covering – Power of Well Being and Planning suggested by us.
Shropshire Council – Interim Planning Guidance on Affordable Housing – Cllrs were asked to look at this document and to email comments to Clerk in order for a reply to be agreed on at the next meeting – comments have to be in by 27th April.

Letter received from Gwilym Butler introducing himself and Ian Suthers as the prospective conservative candidates for the new Unitary elections and requesting to come to a PC meeting. After discussions it was resolved that a letter be sent confirming that their attendance is held over until after the elections. Cllr Shineton took no part in this discussion.
Cllr R Griffiths informed the members that she had been elected onto the Standards Board committee – this news was well received.

For information:

Shropshire Council – Public Transport News
Public Works Loan Board direct debit notification

Glasdon brochure

LCR magazine

The Clerk magazine

Clerk and Council’s Direct magazine

Town and Parish Standard (Issue 4) circulated to Cllrs.

SALC – various items

BDC – tART Feb-March 2009 events

BDC member’s March Bulletin

Shropshire Council – copy letter sent to Hawkswood residents re: road closure

Bank statement

Planning Inspectorate – Planning permission approved for change of use from agricultural land to gardens – Bakehouse Lane, Chorley

Wolverhampton Airport Action Group newsletter February 2009

7.
Parish matters/problems:

a) Parish problems:
The possibility of a plastic recycling bank being installed at Chorley Village Hall was discussed.  Clerk pointed out that when the PC had asked about installing recycling banks here the request was refused by the Village Hall as it was considered that there was not enough room – these plastic banks are quite large.  It was agreed to forward details of Veolia to Chris Tibbits for them to deal with Veolia direct.  

Ownership of the Hall was queried as it was felt that perhaps they should be consulted regarding the plastic bank.  Although unsure  it is understood that there are trustees who manage the Hall but it was suggested that Roger Home be asked about it as it was his family who originally built the Hall.

A request for dropped kerbs along the pavement in Station Road and to Dr’s Surgery – wheelchair users cannot get on/off the footpath – it was resolved to ask SCC to look into this as a matter of some urgency.

Cars speeding along Harcourt road – Chairman will feed this information into Police. Clerk read out email from Police sent in reply to the last rally to SALC Area committee meeting.

Pothole – Bakers Bank.
Burnt Pitt/Harcourt road bend and Bardley bends need attention.

Kerbing has been installed at the entrance of Bardley Court and it was queried whether this was encroaching onto the highway – Clerk will write to SCC.

Road through Chorley to Rays Farm has had a lot of use during this closure and needs attention.  Clerk had also received a request for the salt/grit pile to be moved further back (preferably in a bin) on Ferney Hall corner as this is used as a passing place but the pile of salt/grit is getting flattened.

Sidbury road verges damaged during road closure at Brooksmeeting.

Deep water between Upper and Lower Northwood.

Large pothole forming along Prescott road where water lies – this needs emergency filling but investigation is also needed as it is felt that there is a drain along this location somewhere.

All roads used as diversion routes need checking for damage.

It was also pointed out that if anyone is interested in the housing at Chorley applications need to be sent in as interviews will take place soon after Easter.

b) Parish Watch:

Cllr Hamilton-Russell declared a personal interest as co-ordinator.

Neen Savage and Farlow and Oreton are going ahead with their Parish Watch scheme at the moment.
Clerk has transferred the details from the old website onto the new website and after the year end accounts have been finalised will concentrate on the website more.

c) Glebe Drive update:

Clerk had received a letter from the Solicitors regarding the land transfer.  Chairman had read copy of the letter and highlighted the main points which the PC needed to reply to.  It was resolved that the clerk replies with the following comments:
· The telephone mast is not on the tarmac area and is therefore not on land being transferred to us.

· No search of the land to be carried out.

· Fees of £300 + VAT from BDC acceptable and the PC can reclaim the VAT.

· Third party liability of the land will be taken out through our insurers and a sign will be erected accepting no responsibility of loss or damage whilst using parking area.

· 7 (vii) – no objections to this clause remaining in the contract.
It was resolved that due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed under item 8 the public and press shall be excluded under s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission to Meeting) Act 1960.
8.
Financial matters:
a) Outstanding payments:
See attached pink sheet.
9.
SALC report:

Cllr Abbiss reported that the last SALC Area Committee meeting had proved very successful with the new Police Inspector Dunne attending and giving a report.  The guest speaker for the evening was Peter Lindesll from BDC who gave a presentation regarding the Core Strategy.  2 names had been put forward for the Southern Shropshire Area Partnership – David Beechey (large Council) and Rosemary Abbiss (small Council).

The next meeting will be 28th April when the guest speaker will be Ben walker who will give a presentation regarding the Southern Area Partnership – any Cllrs welcome to attend.

10.
District Councillor’s report:

This was D. Cllr Shineton’s last report before Unitary.  There will be a commemorative service at Bridgnorth for members/parish and town Cllrs to attend. Cllr Shineton will attend her final meeting at Bridgnorth on Wednesday.
Cllr Shineton gave details of the Pitt report, climate change (energy saving) and details of the Audit report on the Housing Department at BDC who had received a poor report of repairs.

NHS – Polyclinic to be enhanced at Shrewsbury, but this is of no help to the rural areas – there had been vigorous opposition to this.

There are proposals to relocate/extend Ludlow Hospital and also to replace GP surgeries (Cleobury Mortimer being one).

Cllr Shineton had been on a tour of Royal Shrewsbury Hospital and was very impressed with the cleanliness.

Summing up Cllr Shineton thanked all Councillors for their help and support.

11.
County Councillor’s report:

C. Cllr Martin felt that most points had been covered during the meeting but asked if there were any questions – none.

12.
Items for next agenda:

SALC account

Lengthsman Scheme
Land opposite Surgery

13.
Date of next meeting:

April 20th Annual Parish meeting and April 27th Parish Council meeting

Before the meeting was closed Chairman invited District Cllr. Shineton to give a final presentation to the Annual Parish Meeting on April 20th and thanked her for all her help and support given to the Parish Council since she was elected in May 1999.  A plant was presented to Cllr Shineton.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 10.15pm.
Signed:      Chairman
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